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Minutes of the November 21, 2014 Executive Committee Meeting 
Rosslyn Holiday Inn (Georgetown Room) 
Officers Present (5):  President Tom McCarthy (FMSHRC), 1st Vice President Erin Wirth (FMC), 2nd Vice President Bill Farley (HHS/OMHA), Treasurer Jan Bullard (USDA), Secretary Lisa Buschmann (EPA).

Executive Committee Members Present (17): Jim Gilbert (USPS), JJ Mahoney (HUD), Ronnie Yoder and J.E. Sullivan (DOT), Michael Rosas (NLRB), Clay Guthridge (FMC), John Choate (HHS/OMHA), Carol Fox Foelak (SEC),  Michael Devine (USCG), Bill Colwell (DOL), Alan Paez (FMSHRC), and Jill Clifton (USDA).  Present by phone were Robert Lesnick (FMSHRC), Stephen Woody (NTSB), Don Willy and Pat Hannon (SSA), and Tom Randazzo (NLRB)
Other FALJC Members Present (4):  Leslie Holt (HHS/OMHA) and Charles Bullock (ITC).  Present by phone were Peter Silvain (DOL) and Larry Butler (SSA). 

Call to Order:  Judge McCarthy called the meeting to order at 11:10 a.m.
October 2014 EC Meeting Minutes (Judge Buschmann):
Minutes of the October 2014 Executive Committee meeting were distributed electronically to the EC members as a link in the EC meeting and luncheon notice sent out a week or so ago.  Judge Yoder said that he has not been receiving FALJC notices from Constant Contact, because they are being barred from his email inbox and spam due to an IT problem with DOT’s computers, and so he was not able to review minutes of last month’s meeting.  He was handed a hard copy of the minutes to review.   A motion to adopt the agenda was made and seconded, no one opposed it, and the motion passed. 

Financial Report (Judge Bullard):
The financial report is not updated because significant checks have not yet cleared, so the outstanding balance will be distributed to the EC by email before the end of the year.  The balance in the FALJC savings account is $42,581.28 and the balance in the checking account is $13,639.48. 

Committee Reports:

Legislative Committee (Judge Mahoney):
There is no legislative action to report. Lillian Gaskin provided a copy of a letter from several  organizations, including AALJ, to OMB requesting additional funding to SSA of $12 billion for 2016.
Communications Committee (Judge Gilbert and Judge Rosas):
Posts on the website and emails to members about the posts are keeping FALJC members informed of current developments, such as the recent MSPB decisions.  The FALJC website has been updated so the documents library now contains all the material that was on the old website.   
There are problems with emails getting rejected, for example by the SSA computer security, and emails going into spam or getting barred by agency computers.  Emails to SSA judges have been sent to Judge Pat Hannon and forwarded.  When Judge Rosas receives the many emails that were rejected by the spam filters, he forwards emails to judges’ personal emails.  To save him time, these judges should change their email address to their personal email in their FALJC online profile so they get the notices automatically.

Membership Committee (Judges Rosas, Silvain, Bullard, Buschmann):    
Membership renewal emails were not being received by some judges, such as those at SSA. Judge Bullard updated the paid members list and Judge McCarthy sent out an email inviting judges to register membership online or by sending checks.  Judges who had been purged from the system for not renewing membership are now renewing their memberships and getting access to the website.  Constant Contact has now been updated so paid members should be getting all the meeting notices.  Judge Silvain is working on contacting judges regarding membership.  Judge Gilbert will update the website membership directory once we finalize the list.
Conference Committee (Judges Farley, McCarthy, Buschmann):
2015 and 2016 Conference Program Planning Update:
We have a contract with Francis Marion Hotel in Charleston SC.  The program goes from Sunday September 27 to Tuesday September 29, 2015, and the hotel group rate is for Sunday through Tuesday nights.  Monday and Tuesday will be full days of programs, with 8 sessions, considering the need for CLE credits.  Travel by air or train are available options. 
Phoenix, AZ is being considered as a possible site for the 2016 conference.  No one suggested any alternative site.
NAALJ and NCALJ are interested in working with us for a future conference, but this probably won’t happen until 2017.  

Old Business
Berlin et al. v. Dep’t of Labor – The decision (in favor of the agency) indicates that the losing side has to pay costs , but these costs are only the costs for copies, 8 cents per page, and not for attorney fees.

HHS v. Canter – The MSPB affirmed an ALJ’s decision to remove an ALJ from her position for 700 hours of unexcused absences.  The MSPB did not mention any amelioration; the ALJ’s decision had noted an option of the ALJ continuing employment at SSA in a lower position.
New Business
ACUS has sent out a solicitation for applications for hearing officers, with experience in labor and appointment law.  Hearing officers are to have extensive powers like ALJs.

WSJ Articles – Jean Eaglesham: “CFTC Turns Toward Administrative Judges” (Nov. 9, 2014) and   “SEC Is Steering More Trials To Judges It Appoints” (Oct. 21, 2014) -Judge Rakoff wrote that the administrative process is less impartial than the federal district courts, implicitly suggesting that ALJs are beholden to the agency they are employed by.  FALJC’s prior response to a letter to the editor in the WSJ addressed this issue, but the WSJ’s word limit for such responses decreased its impact.  
Judge Fox Foelak reported that the SEC does not anticipate many more cases, and they are not hiring another ALJ, and that several respondents in SEC administrative cases are claiming they are being denied due process because there is no jury trial.  
Judge McCarthy proposed to draft a response to Judge Rakoff’s statement with another letter, and present it to a small FALJC committee.  This is a different format in response to a journalist report.  Judge Choate moved for FALJC to prepare a response letter and Judge Guthridge seconded the motion, and it passed.   
USOALJ Revised Draft Bill (Judge Devine):

The idea of this bill is to create an independent agency to operate instead of the OPM system.  This bill will notify the incoming Congress of who we are, our goals, and our ideas that address the recent SSA ALJ events. We need to get the attention of Congress and provide our input to make sure that Congress doesn’t proceed to make changes without our input.  Pay level for ALJs is important to include, to put us on par with others, i.e. Article I judges.   A provision has been included so that the bill will not affect SSA ALJs’ collective bargaining.

Judge Yoder discussed several concerns he has with this proposed bill that he had raised in an email distributed earlier to the Executive Committee.  He also voiced concern that this proposal does not show the differences from the previous bill which was approved by all ALJ organizations, and that this proposal should be coordinated with all ALJ organizations.  One specific clause he wanted clarification on was the USOALJ taking on “personnel and related support functions”.  Judge Gilbert explained that it means only a transfer of certain functions that OPM had to USOALJ.  Judge Yoder’s greatest concern is that the bill would provide that the Chief U.S. ALJ can temporarily reassign ALJs from one group to another, so any ALJ could be assigned to SSA or OMHA cases, without any consent of the ALJ or the employing agency.  This concern was addressed by clarifying that the provision is only reflecting the ALJ loan program which currently exists through OPM.  Another concern of Judge Yoder is whether the bill’s provisions that the U.S. Chief ALJ must ensure the independence of ALJs and ensure that adjudications are according the APA would mean that the U.S. Chief ALJ reviews ALJ decisions.   A further concern is the adoption of the Judicial Code of Conduct for ALJs.  Judge Rosas pointed out that FALJC already agreed on the adoption of the code when we voted to submit the proposed bill to Rep. Eleanor Holmes Norton.
Judge Devine said that the final form for the bill is not so critical as the timing, of FALJC’s ability to respond if Congress starts taking action. But we can be flexible and consider alternatives.  Judge McCarthy said that we need to outreach to the president and chairs of the Judiciary Committee, and that the FALJC membership and the Congress have changed over time since the previous bill that Judge Yoder refers to.

The concerns of Judge Yoder expressed in his email can be considered but cannot be resolved in this meeting today.  A motion was made, and seconded, to refer the proposed bill back to the committee.  Judge Gilbert pointed out that we have been working with this proposal for some time, and this proposal is more comprehensive and will fill in gaps that were in the previous proposed bill from 15 years ago.   Judges Pender and Lang made comments on the FALJC website regarding the proposed bill.  Judge Mahoney suggested that anyone who wishes to comment must submit comments in writing soon so we can submit a first draft to Congress before they start addressing ALJ issues.  Judge Paez suggested that we prepare a redline/strikeout draft showing the changes from the previous bill of 15 years ago, but Judge Bullard pointed out that this bill is not just a revision of the previous bill so redline or merging drafts won’t work.  Judge Clifton moved to amend the motion to refer the bill back to the committee to consider any written comments received by a certain deadline.  Judge McCarthy proposed December 19 as the deadline so we can discuss the written comments at the January EC meeting.  The motion was seconded and a vote was taken.  Two EC members abstained from the voting, two voted against the motion, and the rest of the members voted in favor, so the motion carried by more than 2/3 majority.   The proposed bill is referred back to the committee for consideration of written comments submitted by December 19, 2014.

Speakers:  For the FALJC meeting on January 16, 2015, the speaker will be Matthew Wiener of ACUS, who will speak about Model Adjudicatory Procedures and a Manual on ALJs.
Today’s speaker was the Honorable Judith Boggs of NCALJ.  She was introduced to speak at 12:33 p.m.

After her speech, the meeting was adjourned at 1:03 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

M. Lisa Buschmann,

FALJC Secretary  
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